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THE SCOTTISH LEGAL AID BOARD

APPROVED MINUTE OF MEETING OF THE SCOTTISH LEGAL AID BOARD HELD AT 1:30PM AT THISTLE HOUSE ON MONDAY 20 MAY 2024

Present:		Bill Moyes, Chair
Brigid Whoriskey (VC)
Steve Humphreys
Raymond McMenamin (VC)
Sheriff John Morris KC
Gavin Stevenson
Judith Robertson
Gerry Bann
David Massaro
Fiona Cook
Willie Cowan (VC)

In attendance:		Colin Lancaster, Chief Executive 
		Marie-Louise Fox, Director of Strategic Development
Ian Dickson, Principal Legal Advisor 
Adam Ford, Director of Operations
Linda Ross, Director of Corporate Services
Andrew McIntosh, Corporate Support Manager
Stuart Drummond, Corporate Policy Officer 
Sarah Halliday (item 12 - VC)

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
There were apologies from Brian Baverstock.

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no interests declared.

3. REVIEW OF MINUTES
The minute of the Board meeting of 19 February 2024 was approved.
The action document was reviewed and noted.
4. CHAIR’S UPDATE
The Chair welcomed everyone on what was his first Board meeting since being appointed in April. 
The Chair also welcomed David Massaro, Fiona Cook and Willie Cowan, who were appointed as Board members in April to their first meeting.
The Chair reported that his induction process had so far had an internal focus, but he intended to move to a more external focus with meetings with the Minister and Scottish Government sponsor team arranged for later in the week. 
5. CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S UPDATE
The Chief Executive reported on matters of interest that had arisen since the last meeting. 

Progress was being made in assisting the Scottish Government with developing options for legal aid reform. The Legal Assistance Policy Committee (LAPC) considered a paper at its meeting on 29 April on the scope of legal aid reform. The purpose of the paper was to revisit the Board’s risk appetite around reform given the likelihood that legal aid reform would need to be delivered within secondary legislation, or the existing powers and functions conferred by the Legal Aid (Scotland) Act 1986.

An update was provided on the future of the Grant Funding Programme but a decision from the Scottish Government was still awaited. There would be continued engagement with the Scottish Government to advise them on the options available. The Board expressed its concern about the decision-making process but were assured that the projects were aware this was a Scottish Government decision. 

6. LEGAL AID FUND FINANCE REPORT
The Board considered the Legal Aid Fund Finance report, which showed the draft position for 2023-24 and set out the assumptions and complexities of the 
re-forecast for 2024-25. 

It was also noted that the draft cash expenditure for 2023-24 was £151.7m, which was £16.8m higher than in 2022-23. It was reported that, with the help of intelligence provided by justice partners, expenditure in 2024-25 was forecast to be £171.8m. This was a £20m increase on 2023-24. The Board were made aware that there were several uncertainties associated with the forecast which would be closely monitored but which could result in the forecast being subject to change. Re-forecast exercises would be undertaken and reported to the Board as the year progressed.

The increase in expenditure for 2023-24 was due to several factors which included increases in legal aid fees and the continued efforts made by the justice system to return to normal throughput post the pandemic. 

The Board expressed concern with the apparent disconnect between SLAB’s forecasting and the Scottish Government budget setting for the Legal Aid Fund. This was placing SLAB in a difficult position as the budgets set were increasingly unachievable. 

The Board were clear that the use of the term “overspending” should be avoided by the organisation and the term challenged if used by others. Overspending was not what SLAB was doing given the uncapped, demand-led nature of the Legal Aid Fund. 

7. SLAB ADMINISTRATION – FINANCE AND RESOURCE REPORT
The Board considered the Administration Finance and Resource Report, which reported that Expenditure for the year ended 31 March 2024 was £14.6m compared to a budget profile of £14.8m and available funding of £14.9m.

8. BUSINESS PLAN 2023-24 UPDATE
The Board considered the Business Plan Update, which presented the end year position for projects that made up the Business Plan for 2023-24.

It was noted that progress had been good overall. Any delays were not critical with work well underway with the Customer Insight Strategy and the data analytics work. In the case of the Scottish Government work on the legal aid payment research, the delay was beyond SLAB’s control. 

The Board noted it was impressed with the work delivered so far on legal aid reform and the work that had been done in relation to the job evaluation and grading project which were both complex and sensitive. 

9.  COMPLAINTS UPDATE
The Board considered a report detailing complaints received between October 2023 and March 2024. 

It was reported that across the period there were five resolved frontline complaints, of which one was upheld. There had been 23 investigation complaints, of which two were partly upheld.
 
The Board noted that the number of complaints was low, particularly in relation to the number of transactions undertaken by SLAB. The Board queried whether the complaints process was accessible enough and were assured that the process followed the model complaints handling process set by the Scottish Public Sector Ombudsman and met the criteria of being accessible. 

It was also explained that there was a differentiation made between what was a complaint and what were other key interactions, such as a representation from an opponent in relation to a legal aid application or a challenge made to a decision we had made.

10. PERFORMANCE BENCHMARKS 2024-25
The Board considered a paper which set out the proposed changes to performance benchmarks for 2024-25 following a review.
The Board were presented with the following proposals:
· for adults with incapacity, reducing the duration to process from 17 days to 14 days and the grant rate from 96% to 97%.  
· for solemn and summary criminal legal aid, bringing the three benchmarks closer together 
· for children’s legal aid, reducing the benchmark from 10% to 8% for the ‘% First Decision with Further Work’. 
· leave the accounts benchmarks across all aid types unchanged.
Following discussion, the Board approved the proposed changes to the SLAB’s performance benchmarks for 2024-25.
 
11. PERFORMANCE REPORT 
The Board considered a report detailing operational performance as of 31st March 2024. 

The Board noted that:
· performance across applications was good 
· performance overall in accounts had remained broadly in line with expectations, with good improvements made in civil legal aid and no areas of concern.
The Board queried whether the benchmarks were set at the correct level as they were consistently being met or surpassed. The Board were assured that this had been the subject of discussions concerning the resource used to achieve this level of performance but that the benchmarks were appropriate. 

12. ANNUAL PEOPLE REPORT
The Board considered an annual people report that provided key statistics for insight on the wellbeing, performance and culture of SLAB.
The following was noted:
· disciplinary cases were very low for the size of SLAB
· there was a low staff turnover and staff reported high levels of wellbeing 
· absence was increasing and higher than national comparators
· the job evaluation and grading project had been delivered
· a 12-month leadership development programme for senior managers was underway
· a programme for policy review was put in place with the consultation and launch of six new People policies. 
The Board queried the increase in absence against national comparators but were assured this was only a slight increase and not a significant cause for concern at this time. 
The Board asked what work was being done in relation to addressing the gender pay gap and were informed that this was being looked at as part of the equality team’s work and would be reported in the Annual Report and Accounts that the Board would consider in August. 
It was also noted that the definition of gender would be looked at in due course. 
There was a discussion about the potential risks around the age profile of SLAB staff and it was acknowledged that this posed a challenge around the knowledge and skills held by long serving staff. These risks would be addressed as part of the workforce planning project. 
The Board found the report very useful and agreed the information was pitched at the correct level for the Board’s requirements.

13. MEETINGS WITH OUTISIDE BODIES REPORT
The Board papers included a paper setting out the details of key meetings attended by senior SLAB staff with external organisations. The paper was noted.
14.  AGENDA PLANNER
The agenda planner was provided for information and noted. 

15. DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS
The dates of the next meetings were noted:
· Legal Services Cases Committee, Monday 27 May at 1pm
· Remuneration and Appointments Committee, Monday 17 June at 3pm
· Legal Assistance Policy Committee, Monday 24 June at 10.30am
· Board, Monday 29 July at 10.30am
· Audit Committee, Monday 26 August at 10.30am.

The meeting concluded at 3pm.
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